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MEMBERS CODE OF CONDUCT  
 
Responsibilities of Membership of the Western District and University of 
Canberra Cricket Club Inc  
 
In addition to the requirements to pay fees on time, membership of the Western 
District and University of Canberra Cricket Club carries with it other responsibilities.  
You are expected to exhibit behaviour of an exemplary standard at all times where 
you are identified as a member. The most obvious occasions are on the playing field 
where acceptance of umpires’ decisions, without dissent, is essential and unseemly 
conduct is not allowed. There are other occasions, however, such as socials, 
gatherings at the Rugby Club, as a spectator at matches involving the Club and at 
meetings, where you will be identified as a member of the Club and behavioural and 
dress standards should be upheld. The Club has the right to enforce penalties where 
there are proven breaches of reasonable conduct in these matters.  
As a player, you should endeavour to be available for all matches as membership 
carries with it a commitment to the Club. Part of that commitment includes working 
cooperatively with the captain, team members and officials to ensure your side 
achieves its optimum performance.  
While there is no requirement to undertake administrative duties, members should be 
aware that the workload in conducting all aspects of the Club’s activities is 
considerable and should not be left to a select few. Your contribution to assist in 
making the Club work harmoniously and efficiently is encouraged.  
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Sponsors for  
2013 – 2014  

 
Sports Club Kaleen - Ph 62411560 
 

 
   

 
http://eastlakefc.com.au/ 
 
 
University of Canberra 
 
 

 
 
 
http://ucu.canberra.edu.au  
 
 
L.J.Hooker 
 

 

http://www.ljhooker.com.au/belconnen 
 
 
CosgraveSoutter 
 

 
 
http://www.cosgravesoutter.com.au/ 
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Colquhoun Murphy 
 
 

 
 
http://www.cmsolicitors.com.au/ 
 
 

 
 
Wood Duck Inn 
 
 
LightHouse 
 

 

 
http://www.lighthousepub.com.au/ 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Office Bearers  
2013 – 2014  

 
PATRONS   
 
PRESIDENT       Jeff Clark 
 
SENIOR VICE-PRESIDENT    Ben Oakley 
 
HONORARY SECRETARY    David Kidd 
 
HONORARY TREASURER    William McKell 
 
DIRECTORS  
 
CRICKET MANAGEMENT & DEVELOPMENT  Bob Taylor 
 
SOCIAL       Alisa Clark 
 
GROUNDS MANAGEMENT    Jordan Smith 
 
EQUIPMENT MANAGEMENT    Peter McKell  
 
WOMENS CRICKET     Alisa Clark 
 
UNIVERSITY OF CANBERRA CC   Brendan Duffy 
 
JUNIOR DEVELOPMENT    Alan Copeland 
 
GENERAL      Ajay Mehta 
 
GENERAL      David Jess 
 
GENERAL      Trent Matthew 
 
 
 
OTHER  
 
LIFE MEMBERS      Gregory Besomo  
       Michael Brady  

Jeff Clark  
Gerald Garrity  
Geoff Gelding  
Brian Hall  
Darryle Macdonald  
David Matthews  
Ken Norris  
Russell Rogers  
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Edward Wheeler  
Ashley Heddle 
Jon Fuller 
Ben Keens 
Ajay Mehta 
Allan McGann 
Derek Gould 
Marcus Cosgrave 

 
ACTCA Delegates      Jeff Clark & Bob Taylor 

 
 

AUDITOR       Twelfth Mann Pty Ltd 
 
CLUB CAPTAIN     Ajay Mehta 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club 
Team Captains and Selectors  

2013 – 2014 
 
TEAM CAPTAINS 
 
FIRST GRADE     Ben Oakley 
 
SECOND GRADE     John Cheadle 
 
THIRD GRADE     Clinton Lillepruun 
 
FOURTH GRADE     Suman Natarajan  
 
FIFTH GRADE      Jeff Clark 
 
WOMENS      Alisa Clark 
 
SELECTORS 
 
CLUB SELECTOR     Mat McGann 
 
FIRST GRADE     Ben Oakley / Mat McGann 
 
SECOND GRADE     John Cheadle / Mat McGann  
 
THIRD GRADE Clinton Lillepruun / Mat 

McGann 
 
FOURTH GRADE     Suman Natarajan / Mat McGann 
 
FIFTH GRADE     Jeff Clark / Mat McGann 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club 
President Report  

2013 – 2014 
 
After the success of 2012/13 it was going to be difficult to improve this season, as it 
turned out it finished as the most successful in the Club’s history. 
 
Even though the previous season had been very successful on the field it became 
evident that off the field things weren’t going as well.  A combination of factors had 
left the Club in a perilous financial position.  Through some hard work from various 
club members this position has at least been stabilized and the club can now look at 
moving forward and to build on what we have established. 
 
The first of the people that need to be acknowledged is the Treasurer Bill McKell – he 
took control of the budget and made sure that it was followed diligently which now 
has us in a much more solid position.  I will also acknowledge the assistance from 
Cricket ACT in helping us resolve some timing of payments. 
 
The exceptional work of Pete McKell in both collecting subs following up on late 
payments and also managing the merchandise to make sure it all was accounted for 
and the appropriate money was received.  This is an area the Club has been poor at in 
recent times and the standard has now been set for the future. 
 
Further to this is Peter’s contribution again with special thanks from Brendan Duffy 
for his work in gaining sponsorships, this really helped us build a solid foundation 
financially.  Ajay’s efforts here are also not to be over looked. Also I want to thank 
Dave Jess, Trent Matthew and Darren Richards for setting up the movie night. Alisa 
for all her work as the Social Director and having such a successful trivia night, and 
the efforts of Alisa and Ajay for organizing the Old Boys game. 
 
This now allows the committee to focus on some off season targets with the bowling 
run ups and the shading of the Kaleen nets at the top of the list.  The work of the 
committee continues to grow and become more complex – the more people who assist 
the better the chance that Wests will continue to grow. 
 
Wests second tour of the United Kingdom also took place over the winter and was 
hopefully enjoyable for those who went – the win against Chipstead critical for those 
involved. 
 
On the field as mentioned the Club’s fortunes soared.  Firstly the performances of 
Wests former players on the bigger stage has been outstanding, Nathan Lyon playing 
an important role in winning back the ashes and claiming over 100 test wickets still 
excites everyone at the club.  Ryan Carters outstanding first class season finishing 
with him playing an important role in the Sheffield Shield final at Manuka and lifting 
the trophy with Nathan.  The Club’s first grade captain being part of the Adelaide Big 
Bash squad and also John Rogers playing for WA.  Other former ACT players making 
it in state teams around the country show the strength of Cricket in the ACT is 
improving. 
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The success of the season was exceptional on both a team and an individual level.  A 
total of 17 centuries was scored, far greater than anything previously attained, also the 
number of bowlers who stepped up when their team needed them.  Commenting on 
these performances I must thank the efforts of the coaches Matt McGann and John 
Cheadle for their hard work having very obvious returns.  Whilst mentioning coaches 
I also have to thank Jimmy Harrison for his work over the last few years with the 
woman’s team and the success they have had under his tutelage. 
 
But with all clubs the team success is what we are judged on and what everyone 
should be working towards.  A second consecutive club championship was an 
amazing effort and reflects that everyone’s contribution is vital.  This is something for 
us all to be proud of. 
Fifth grade though struggled early and with no really outstanding individual efforts 
made the semi-finals,  a tough loss against Queanbeyan probably remembered for lost 
opportunities. 
 
Fourth grade winning both the one and two day competitions proved they were the 
best team in the competition.  Well done to Suman and his players for they’re success. 
 
Third grade winning the T20 at Manuka a highlight and we were all thrilled with the 
success and happy for Prunnie as one of the hardest working cricketers I have seen to 
lead a team.  Threes having struggled in recent seasons took on their skippers persona 
and made themselves a very hard team to beat and went through the 2 day 
competition without a loss unfortunately the rain stopped them having a chance for 
the ultimate glory. 
 
Second grade were the dominate two day side throughout the year and even though 
the final was washed out there is no doubt the most deserving team finished with the 
trophy – the only disappoint probably being the loss in the one day final but as we all 
know anything can happen on the day and making it there showed they are an 
excellent all round team. 
 
The woman’s team again figured in the finals and perhaps had the hardest of losses by 
one run – this team cannot be far away from repeating the premiership of 2 years ago 
and their efforts around the club have been outstanding. 
 
All clubs ultimately are judged by the success of their first grade side.  Back to back 
two day premiers lets everyone know where we stand and also the T20 just to again 
show the flexibility of this side.  Even missing the captain for large parts of the year, 
and several injuries, allowed others to step up which meant they were always in the 
mix. So when the full side was together when it mattered the best team again held the 
trophy. 
 
So I would again like to thank all the sponsors, committee members, coaches, players 
and their families for contributing to this wonderful season. 
 
Jeff Clark – President WDUCCC. 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club 
Treasurers Financial Report  

2013 – 2014 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Trophy Winners  

2013 – 2014 
 
GRADE BATTING AND BOWLING AWARDS 
(Minimum 200 runs / 20 wickets) 
 
FIRST GRADE:    Batting   Adam Hewitt 

Bowling  Ben Oakley 
 

SECOND GRADE:    Batting   Nicholas Polhill 
Bowling   Duane Hall 
 

THIRD GRADE:    Batting   Michael Earl 
Bowling   James Topping 
 

FOURTH GRADE:   Batting   Stuart Hook 
Bowling   Jimmy Harrison 
 

FIFTH GRADE:    Batting   Damien Whitelum 
Bowling  Jeff Clark 
 

WOMENS:     Batting   Annie Pham 
Bowling  Annie Pham 
 

SPECIAL AWARDS 
 
KEN FRY TROPHY FOR CLUB CHAMPION    Harley Peachey 
 
BEST FEMALE PLAYER      Kirby Edwards 
 
BOB O’CALLAGHAN TROPHY FOR MOST RUNS   Theo Valeri 
 
BOB MCMULLAN TROPHY FOR MOST WICKETS James Harrison 
 
WDUCCC TROPHY FOR MOST IMPROVED    Baden West 
 
DEANS TROPHY CENTRE ENCOURAGEMENT AWARD Edison Marshall 
 
ALLAN MCGANN COACHES AWARD – BEST TRAINER  Dean Wickham 
 
COACHES AWARD – BEST TRAINER WOMENS  Kathryn Lawson 
 
PETER RUDGE TROPHY FOR CLUB STICKER    Peter McKell 
 
DARRYLE MACDONALD AWARD (1st Grade Best Player) Joseph Cooke 
 
GEOFF SLOANE Memorial Award (5th Grade Club Champion) Jeff Clark 
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CAPTAINS AWARD 
FIRST GRADE       Beau McClintock 
 
SECOND GRADE       Blake Moore 
 
THIRD GRADE       Hamish Copeland 
 
FOURTH GRADE       Alex Butler 
 
FIFTH GRADE       Steve Luby 
 
WOMENS       Alexandra Bridle 
 
ACTCA TEAM AWARDS 
 
1st Grade Two Day Winners 
2nd Grade Two Day Winners 
4th Grade Two Day Winners 
 
4th Grade One Day Winners 
 
20/20 Division 1 Winners 
20/20 Division 3 Winners 
 
 
ACTCA INDIVIDUAL AWARDS 
 
Peter McKell  Volunteer award 
Brendan Duffy Volunteer award 
 
HUNDREDS 
 
First Grade 
Adam Hewitt - 117 V North Canberra Gungahlin 22/02/2014 
Joseph Cooke - 102 V Western Creek 15/12/2013  
Joseph Cooke - 105 V Western Creek 25/01/2014 
Sam Carters - 155 V Eastlake 19/10/2013 
Beau McClintock - 113 V Western Creek 25/01/2014 
Darren Richards - 109 V Eastlake 21/03/2014 
Matthew Condon - 102* V Eastlake 23/03/2014 
 
Second Grade 
Karl Vendrasco - 100* V ANU 16/11/2013 
David Spare - 101 V ANU 16/11/2013 
Theo Valeri - 113 V Queanbeyan 11/01/2014 
Theo Valeri - 160 V Ginninderra 15/03/2014 
Nicholas Polhill - 129 V Queanbeyan 11/01/2014 
 
Third Grade 
Peter Guthrie - 106 V Eastlake 30/11/2013 
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Fourth Grade 
Stuart Hook - 136 V Queanbeyan 02/02/2014 
Sudha Rama - 118 V Eastlake 30/11/2013 
Sudha Rama - 106 V Ginninderra 08/03/2014 
Samuel Wightman - 100 V Eastlake 22/03/2014 
 
Fifth Grade  
Damien Whitelum - 132 V ANU 15/03/2014 
 
SEVEN FORS or more in an innings 
2nd Grade 
Peter McKell - 7/44 V Eastlake 22/03/2014 
 
Women's FIFTYS 
 
None 
 
Women's FIVE FORS or more in an innings 
Anne Lawson - 5/12 V North Canberra Gungahlin 12/01/2014 
Kirby Edwards - 5/8 V ANU 27/10/2013 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
1

st 
Grade Captains Report  

2013 – 2014 
 
Another standout season for Wests 1st grade! Winning the 2 day Douglas Cup 
competition back to back, as well as taking out the first Konica Cup title for Wests 
since 1999 has made season 2013/14 a true pleasure to be a part of, and an extremely 
memorable year. It was also nice to exact a little bit of revenge on CAW in the Konica 
final, as well as the old foe, Queanbeyan in the Douglas Cup final. A few close losses 
in our tilt at the one day title meant we didn’t quite make finals, but in the words of 
Meatloaf, 2 out of 3 ain’t bad. 
The season had its ups and downs, and in comparison to last season, was not quite as 
consistent on the paddock. However this was brought about by injuries, and 
unavailability’s, but once the side was settled and leading into finals, we started 
putting some very strong performances on the board. The injuries and unavailability’s 
mentioned also lead to opportunities for the next crop of players coming through, to 
make their mark in our 1st grade side. The players to earn their 1st grade number on 
the side of their caps this season were Theo Valeri (#286), Karl Vendrasco (#287), 
and Lachie Skelly (#288).  I was one of the players unavailable during the time these 
gentlemen made their debuts, but having seen these guys in action, it is good to see 
the depth in the club is looking good, congratulations to all 3 of the lads on a fantastic 
effort! 
The sheer contributions made by all players lead to this season being one of the most 
team oriented seasons I have been a part of. It was mentioned several times, that each 
of our top 6 Batsmen made centuries through the season. Not too sure on the stats, but 
I would assume this hasn’t been done very often, if at all, in recent years at least. To 
couple with this outstanding batting performance is the way we bowled as a team. 
Dale Riley once again taking 20+ wickets throughout the season, and the continued 
evolution of Brendan Duffy’s game into an off spin bowler was completed, himself 
taking 21 wickets with this discipline.  
As we heard from Ian Garrity on the morning of Day 1 of the Grand Final, individual 
performances are a large factor in the outcome of games. Some of the individual 
performances that were highlighted throughout the season were. 
Beau McClintock’s first hundred for Wests – 113 against Weston Creek at Stirling. 
Josh Corbett taking his first 5 wicket haul in first grade – 5/9 vs Tuggeranong at 
Jamison. 
The return of Joe Cooke’s batting form – 2 Hundred’s – both vs Weston Creek 102 at 
Jamison (1 dayer), 105 at Stirling (2 Dayer).  
Adam Hewitt scoring 117 Vs Norths at Jamison 
Matt Condon stranded on 97* with a washout on day 2 at Jamison Vs Tuggeranong 
and 102* in the Semi Final against Eastlake at Kippax 
The evergreen, Darren Richards scoring his 11th club Century – 109 against Eastlake 
in the Semi final at Kippax 
Sam Carters scored his maiden ton, scoring 155(145) vs Eastlake at Jamison in the 1 
dayer. 
Another evergreen Dwane Hall tore the heart out of Norths at Jamison, taking 6/17. 
 
A big thank you to Ethan Bartlett for taking over the captaincy of the team in my 
absence. It was a pleasure to play under you in the winning Konica Cup side. Ethan 
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also put on several cavalier displays of batting and took 4 wickets in both the Konica 
Cup final and the Douglas Cup Final. 
I would like to extend my congratulations and thanks to Beau McClintock and Matt 
Condon. Both lads have been part of the 3 premierships we have taken out of over the 
last 2 seasons, and played an integral part in our team. Both are moving onwards and 
upwards in their cricket development and will be looking to ply their trade in Sydney 
grade cricket next season. Both of these lads have a huge future in the game and I 
would like to wish them all the best and look forward to seeing them excel again next 
season. 
Thanks to John Cheadle and Matt McGann for their efforts coaching throughout the 
year. I know a most of the 1’s boys have done work with you guys throughout the 
year, and have become better cricketers for it, The fact we won 2 flags shows the 
efforts you guys have not only have contributed to 1’s, but to the club in general. 
A big thank you to all who have volunteered helping out the 1’s through the season. 
Emma Boschetti for doing many lunches, especially towards the “business end” of the 
season, I know all the boys like the lunches, and appreciate the time you have given to 
do this. To John Condon and Alan McGann for continually showing up to support, as 
well us jumping on the scorebook constantly, and helping out with the canteen. 
Having you guys around means a lot to the team. 
Last but not least congratulations to the entire club. The efforts that have been put in 
by the committee to get the club back on track, in particular Pete McKell and Brendan 
Duffy, have been tremendous and had a large influence to the on field success of the 
club.  To come to season’s end with 1’s,2’s and 4’s bringing home the flags with 3’s 
and 5’s narrowly missing out is a massive achievement, and all are to be 
congratulated. 
It is a great honour of mine to captain 1st grade at this great club and I look forward to 
seeing most of you again running around again next year and working hard to defend 
all our titles, and potentially add to them! 
 
All For One! 
Ben Oakley #252 
1st Grade Captain 
 
 
1

st 
Grade Statistics for Season 2013 – 2014 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
2

nd 
Grade Captains Report  

2013 – 2014 
 
First of all I would like to Thank the committee for all their support.  Peter McKell 
and Matt McGann as well as all players and supporters.  
 
2's had a great starting base after a successful season prior , goals for the season were 
to have individuals score hundreds and kick on, and for the bowlers to be ruthless . It's 
fair to say with the below numbers and results this was achieved! 
 
5 hundreds, 10 individual fifties, and 6 batsmen averaging more than 30. 
7 bowlers with more than 10 wickets for the season. 5 different bowlers with 5 wicket 
hauls in an innings 
Semi-Final in T20 
Final in 50 over 
Minor Premier and Premier in 2 day competition.  
 
The most disappointing performance was the semi-final loss to ANU. This was a team 
we had beaten outright the week before, but I guess that is the nature of T20. 
 
Our efforts in the one day competition were very up and down, all the games we won 
were with bonus points however when we were bad we were very bad. 
 
Our 2 day form before Christmas was impeccable, with 3 out rights wins from 3 
games which set up a huge lead.  
 
Our semi-final against Eastlake’s was one of the best contests I've ever been involved 
with. Over the 3 days both teams looked the winner, but it took until late on day 3 to 
secure it. 
 
The Grand Final was a washout but we were the best side all year and deserved the 
premiership. 
 
There were many individual performance of note but I don't like to single people out.  
 
We won games on the back of deep batting and pressure bowling. 
It was a great mix of youth and experience and I look forward to season 14/15. 
 
Regards 
 
John Cheadle 
2nd Grade Captain 
 
 
2nd 

 
Grade Statistics for Season 2013 – 2014 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
3

rd 
Grade Captains Report  

2013 – 2014 
 
Wow! The season that just passed was without a doubt the best season that I have 
been involved with at the club. Making the semi-finals in just about every competition 
in both Men’s and Women’s is amazing. More amazing, is winning 6 premierships as 
a club, as well as the Club Championship again. 
 
Looking back at the season, I am very proud to be a captain of this great club in such 
a successful season. It was a pleasure to have such great team mates over the course 
of the season. Our record on the field was as good as any team that I have played in. 
Going through the T20 and Two-Day competitions undefeated was a great effort, 
which was rewarded with two grand final appearances. 
 
Our T20 final had lots of ups and downs. Batting first, we were staring down the 
barrel at 4 for 50 inside the first 9 overs. Josh Boyd and Dave Robson both scored 
quick-fire fifties and rescued the innings to get us over 190. ANU got off to a flyer 
and were going at nearly 10 runs per over after 10 overs.  Being able to push the field 
back helped restrict the scoring and soon the wickets started to tumble.  I can only 
describe the last 2 or 3 overs as cricketing bliss, as in knowing that you were going to 
win! Credit to our bowlers for holding their nerve, especially Harley Peachey, Dave 
Robson and Lachie O’Sullivan. Special mention to Dave Robson, who moved down 
to Melbourne, but was able to make it back to Canberra for the weekend of the final. 
On that weekend he helped out in securing a One-Day semi-final berth as well as his 
performance in the T20 final. 
 
Sadly our One-Day semi-final was probably our worst day of the season as a team. 
We got rolled for 54 batting first in a day where no-one was able to hang around and 
get some time in the middle. We did pretty well after the Christmas break to earn a 
spot in the semis, by winning our last couple of games with bonus points. 
 
My goal at the start of the season was to finish in the top 2 of the Two-Day 
competition. This was a tough competition. We were able to get a couple of draws, 
which in previous seasons we have capitulated in similar positions. A cricketer’s 
nightmare is rain, and there was plenty of it in the last few rounds. I think this hurt our 
rhythm with scattered training sessions and matches. Our last round game against 
Ginninderra was a must win to be a chance of finishing second, but if we had of lost 
there was an outside chance that we could miss out on the top 4 altogether. We had a 
low scoring win on first innings that could have resulted in an outright victory to 
either team if the match had have gone for another 30 minutes.  
 
Our win against Queanbeyan in the semi-final was our best win of the season. Firstly 
getting to 155, after being 4/29 and 7/97 showed a solid effort from our lower order. 
Our bowling attack was on fire with Josh Boyd and Blake Moore taking some early 
wickets. Blake bowled 14 or 15 overs straight on the first day and backed up on day 2 
to finish with a spell of 20 overs, taking 4 wickets. Some great support was provided 
by Tom Engelbrecht and James Topping helped us restrict their total to only 96. There 
was still over 2 sessions left in the match, but Hamish Copland and Pete Guthrie 
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steered us to safety, by putting on 100 pretty quickly. Our lead quickly grew over 160 
and Queanbeyan were happy to concede defeat.  
 
Lots of rain fell in the week leading into the final, and as a result we were only able to 
get play for 18 overs out of a 200 over match. With Norths finishing first they would 
collect the trophy, by finishing as the higher placed team. Only 1st grade were able to 
get a result over the weekend with 2s, 4s & 5s not even getting a ball bowled. The 
hardest part of the season, was conceding the match on the Sunday, with no hope of 
us getting the result we desired. It was tough to not hold the trophy up, when being 
undefeated during the competition, but I suppose Norths were as well. I appreciate the 
patience and hope from the rest of the team on that Sunday. 
 
I’d like to thank the board for giving me an opportunity to captain again. John 
Cheadle and Mathew McGann, your coaching though the season is the main reason 
for our success as a club. I hope to see both of you in that role for next season. The 
past and current players for your support. It really means a lot to see a Westy or a 
group of Westies supporting. One of the best days of the season was when there was 
over 50 of us at ANU North to see 4th Grade win their semi-final. There was players 
from every grade there. That’s special club spirit that I don’t think any of the other 
clubs have. 
 
See you in the pre-season. 
 
Pruuny 
 
Clinton Lillepruun 
3rd Grade Captain 
 
 
3rd 

 
Grade Statistics for Season 2013 – 2014 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
4

th 
Grade Captains Report  

2013 – 2014 
 
Wests UC 4th grade had the most successful season on record winning both the 2-day 
premiership and the one day premiership. There were around fifty significant 
individual performances (50 runs or more / 2 wickets or more) from 23 players that 
played for the 4th grade in the 2-day and one day formats. 
 
T20s 
 
In the Div 4 T20s under the captaincy of Trent Hopkinson, Wests UC put up some 
strong performances to reach the semifinal, but were beaten by Norths on their 
homeground. 
 
One Dayers 
Having started the 1st game of the season with a loss against Norths, the 4th grade 
team put on a string of good shows against strong teams like Eastlake, Weston Creek 
and Ginninderra. Baden West, Alex Butler, Sudha Rama, Syed Jaffry, Shannon 
Mould, Stuart Hook and Suman Natarajan contributed with very useful 50s in various 
games, with Stuart Hook scoring a very crucial 136 in the one day semifinal vs 
Queanbeyan. James Harrison, Sudha Rama, Eddie Marshall, Trent Hopkinson, 
Muhamand Zubair and Alex Butler turned in some solid bowling performances to 
ensure we qualified on the No. 2 spot in the one day ladder. 
 
We sealed a grand final spot vs traditional rivals Norths. Batting first, Suman and 
Alex scored some useful runs at the top and there were some useful runs at the finish 
from Jaffry and Dean to ensure we set Norths a target of 170 odd. James Harrison and 
Alex Butler bowled some tight overs supported by Trent Hopkinson, before Sudha 
Rama cleaned up the tail with those quicker straight deliveries. Grand Final won and 
4s finished as the One-Day Premiers 
 
Two Dayers 
The presence of plenty of match winners in every preliminary game enabled 4s to 
play a very aggressive brand of two day cricket. Out of the seven preliminary two 
dayers, the 4th grade team went for an outright win on 4 occasions and succeeded on 2 
attempts. 
 
Rain on the second day resulted in draws for 2 of the games versus Queanbeyan and 
Norths. On the back of the one day grand final win vs Norths, we were well placed to 
chase down the 180 target set by Norths in the 2 dayers, with the score reading 3/130 
when rain played spoilsport. 
 
There were strong performances by many players throughout the season that ensured 
we finished on top of the ladder, and thereby winning the minor premiership. Our 
semifinals were vs Eastlake Singhas and Sam Wightman (100) and Sudha Rama (88) 
ensured we set Eastlake a score of over 300 to chase, having been sent in to bat first. 
John Boland and James Harrison took the bulk of the wickets, to bundle Eastlake out 
for 150. 
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It was all set for a Wests UC vs Norths grand final for the second time this season in 
4th grade. Plenty of rain ensured no play was possible and we won by default, but the 
result would have been no different with play on both days. 
 
Thanks to all that played for Wests 4s this season and thanks to the whole club (past 
and present players and everyone else involved) for making it one of the most 
successful seasons for the club. 
 
From a 4th grade individual awards perspective, James Harrison with 42 wickets won 
the bowling award, Sudha Rama with 502 runs won the batting award and Alex Butler 
with 10 wickets and 260 odd runs won the captains award. 
 
Suman Natarajan 
4th Grade Captain 
 
4th Grade Statistics for Season 2013 – 2014 can be found at; 
 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
5

th 
Grade Captains Report  

2013 – 2014 
 
The 2013/14 season for fifth grade was a very mixed one.  The year was very 
disjointed, fives starting a week after the rest of the teams having a first round bye 
then a week off due to the T20 round seemed like the rest of the Club had half a 
season head start. 
 
Once the season got underway the team was a lot different than recent seasons and 
was obviously not going to win matches as dominantly as last year.  The first match 
for us left us lacking in batsman which gave a chance for someone to stand up, Trent 
Matthew lead the way with this being his first time ever opening the batting making a 
fine 60 to lead us to a solid 200+ score and in the end a comfortable win. This became 
a bit of a trend as in our next game we were 7/45 before Steve Luby came in to blaze 
an innings of 89and in doing so putting on 150 with Syed Jaffry in what would be the 
highest partnership of the season in all fifth grade games. This giving us enough runs 
to defend with Umar then grabbing 5 wickets for a comfortable win. 
 
Following a couple of washouts the team struggled being bowled out for 80 by 
Eastlake who would finish near the bottom of the table and 50 by Ginninderra with a 
run to the finals looking grim.  A good win over ANU with Trent again in the runs 
though losing 7 for 12 in the middle showed we were still very vulnerable but a 64 
run 9th wicket stand by Jeff Clark and Umar again gave us enough runs to defend. 
 
This was followed by what proved to be the critical game of the season against 
North’s Bald Eagles team who would eventually finish fifth just behind us.  After 
being 3-0 in the second over and 5-35 Melvo stepped up with a swash buckling 65 
and supported by 64 from Jeff Clark and 30 from Jack Ewart we again scored well 
over 200.  Norths were cruising at 3-150 before another fight back by us with 4 
wickets by Monty grabbing the game late, also Jayden Butcher chipped in with a 
couple of overs at the end to keep the pressure on.  
 
A loss to the eventual premiers Queanbeyan in the last match before Christmas again 
with a big batting collapse was at the heart of our problems. Then losing to the 
Golden Eagles in a tough match after Christmas left us in 6th place.  We then had our 
second bye but knew another loss would probably end our season.   
 
In the next game against Weston Creek we had them 1 for 120 off 20 overs but a great 
spell from Trent tied them down and eventually held them to 9 for 235.  An opening 
stand of 80 between Addie Johnson a well made 28 and Damien Whitelum with 89 set 
about chasing down the target, assisted by Jamie Ronald who was starting to show 
some form with 70 odd got us home in a fine chase by a fifth grade side. 
With a few more regulars contributing and a good draw the team started to play a bit 
more consistently and strung a few wins together to have us finishing in fourth place. 
Damo’s first club Hundred against ANU in the last round being a highlight. 
 
This meant a semi-final for the third season in a row against Queanbeyan and 
unfortunately with the same result as the other two.  This one will be remembered for 
a few missed chances in the field meaning the total was just too big to chase. 
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A few highlights from the season. 
• Damo’s return after his health problems scoring 89 and 135 to take the batting 

award. 
• Addie Johnson playing mens Cricket – though struggling a little early she 

showed she can be a contributor here and we hope to see here again next 
season.   

• Trent Matthew in just his second season showing how much work he has done 
and making his first half century plus several other useful knocks – and always 
contributing with the ball even if not taking wickets – drying up runs which a 
captain always appreciates. 

• Steve Luby’s highest club score and whole hearted bowling. 
• Tim Wilson’s 5 wickets against Weston Creek and the teams most dangerous 

bowler when injury allowed. 
• Thanks To Megan for scoring and everyone who played during the season. 

 
Jeff Clark  
5th Grade Captain 
 
5th Grade Statistics for Season 2013 – 2014 can be found at; 
 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Women’s

 
Report  

2013 – 2014 
 

 
Season 2013/2014 saw 3 new players; Laura Mobini-Kesheh, Addie Johnson and 
Rachel Tapper join the women’s team and the return of Kirby Edwards. What a 
season these 4 girls had as well especially Laura who is only 13 and very soon to be 
the player to watch.  
 
We had a very mixed season this year starting our season losing our first 2 games in 
the last over in very close games. Things improved with a very convincing T20 win 
against ANU in round 3. Kirby was the stand out performer taking 5/8 (ALL 
BOWLED!) Our next win didn’t come until round 7 in a 40 over game against 
Tuggeranong bowling them out for 57, Kirby and Annie shared 3 wickets a piece and 
Anne (35*) and Annie (25)  were the stand out performers with the bat. It seemed as 
the season went on we were consistent against the bottom teams but couldn’t knock 
off the 2 top teams Eastlake and Western Creek. We had some close games against 1st 
and 2nd and made them work for their wins and still remained a threat in the 
competition.  
 
Overall we finished 3rd in both the Glenda Hall (T20 competition) and Lynne 
O’Meara (40 over competition). The Glenda Hall competition only incorporates a 
grand final so we unfortunately narrowly missed out on finals. Our semi-final in the 
Lynne O’Meara competition against Western Creek came down to a nail biter with us 
losing by 1 run. This game was one of the most memorable games for me as a captain. 
Seeing the fight by the girls in the field and with the bat was outstanding to watch 
(and very nerve racking). Annie Pham was the stand out taking 3 wickets and backing 
up with a much needed 49*. 
 
This seasons successes can be put mostly down to our superstar coach James 
Harrison. This was Jimmy’s 4th season with us and every year we improve in one way 
and by having the 2 best bowlers in ACT Kirby and Alex (leading wicket taker and 
best average) is a real testament to all the hard work he puts in for the team. Jimmy is 
unfortunately stepping down as coach for next season which is sure to leave a huge 
hole in the team, he will be missed. 
 
Highlights from the season included: 
Defending 50 against North Canberra Gungahlin and managing to bowl them out for 
30!!! Anne Lawson was the stand out from this game taking her first 5 wicket haul 
with figures of 5/12. The effort put in the field in this game is one I will never forget 
at no point did anyone put their head down and give up, it was an awesome effort!  
Anne Lawson not only made significant contributions with the ball but finished the 
season with 186 runs @ 20.67 and made her 1000th run for the club.  
 
Kirby Edwards had a massive season with the ball as the leading wicket taker for 
Wests and ACT; 24 wickets @ 11.33 and also taking her first 5 wicket haul against 
ANU with figures of 5/8 (ALL BOWLDED). Kirby also had a big season with the bat 
making an unbeaten 46* against Tuggeranong on Chisholm 2 which included a 
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MASSIVE 6 on the last ball (clearing the white picket fence). Topping all this off 
Kirby also took out the Women’s West Club champion award.  
 
Addie Johnson was a new comer to our team this year and slotted into the team like 
she had been there for years, she not only played in the women’s competition but also 
played half the season in the men’s 5th grade competition. Not only did Addie become 
the first female to win the brown jacket (for super gluing her eyes shut while fixing 
her cricket bat) but she also took out the RLK (most bowled) award at presentation 
night – what a welcoming to Wests! Addie had a mixed season with the bat but 
overall was our leading run scorer with 216 runs @ 18.00. She showed us she has 
many talents, after being dubbed the ‘fastest female bowler in Canberra’ by Simon 
Cusden she showed us what she could do when given the ball in the dying stages 
against Tuggeranong she came through with the goods bowling a wicket maiden to 
win us the game. 
 
Alex Bridle had a stand out season with the ball narrowly missing out on the Wests 
bowling award but taking out the ACT aggregate bowling award. Alex thoroughly 
deserves this award for all her hard efforts and consistency throughout the season, 
when in need the ball could be thrown to Alex and she never disappointed. Alex 
ended the season with 16 wickets @ 10.06 and best figures of 4/24.  
 
Annie throughout the season was consistent with both the bat and ball and came 
through as the dark horse in the semi-final taking out both the Wests bowling and 
batting award. Annie ended the season with 16 wickets @ 7.81 and 171 runs @ 24.43.  
Rebecca showed some freakish skill in the field this season taking some great catches 
and saving many runs with some tight fielding in close. In our semi final Rebecca had 
been struggling with a chest infection prior to the game and showed guts and 
determination when batting and running between the wickets (whilst coughing her 
guts up!) it was a much appreciated and needed effort.  
 
Every player in our team made significant contributions to the team with the bat, bowl 
and in the field. As we have with most years we struggle with player numbers due to 
unavailability and injuries (we unfortunately don’t have the option to call up lower 
grades to come play). Some stats from the season include: 
 
Emma – made 46 runs @ 7.67, when needed Emma was able to put her head down 
and steady the innings. 
Rachael – showed us all how to bat hitting the first 6 for our team this season making 
55 runs @ 7.86 and a SR of 112.2 
Kathryn – our superstar keeper! In the semi-final Kathryn was very impressive in 
keeping our extras low letting through no byes. Kathryn is always the first and last to 
leave training and always puts in the hard hours training hard not only with batting 
but also helping out with bowling. 
Cindy – unfortunately was only able to play half the season before being ruled out 
injured but still was an integral part of our team with bowling figures of 2 wickets off 
8 overs @ 17.00. The support by Cindy every week was great to see, she still came to 
watch us play each week and helped out with having lunch ready between innings 
break. 
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Deanne Young – travelled to Adelaide for umpiring this season for her first 
representative appearance as an umpire and was selected to umpire a men’s semi 
final.  
Laura – was a new comer to our team and she showed such potential in all aspects of 
the game especially in the field. She was very quick to the ball and her ability to 
return to the keeper quickly was great to see. Can’t wait to see what she can 
accomplish in the coming seasons. 
Clare – Although she only played 1 game this year due to injury, she showed some 
quality form as a scorer when she tried to convince the umpires it was game over 
(with the other team only needing 2 runs to win!). They unfortunately over ruled her 
and continued the game of which we lost.  
 
 
Alisa Clark 
Women’s Captain 
 
 
Women’s

 
Grade Statistics for Season 2013 – 2014 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Perpetual Awards - All Years 

 

 
Ken Fry Trophy Club 
Champion 

W.D.C.C Trophy 
Most Improved 

Peter Rudge Trophy 
Club Sticker 

1970-71 No Trophy No Trophy Reed, W 
1971-72 No Trophy Gelding, G Patterson, W 
1972-73 No Trophy Bonnet, P Evans, S 
1973-74 No Trophy Stonebridge, B Smith, S 
1974-75 No Trophy Harding, A Casey, A 
1975-76 No Trophy Balkin, K Moore, D 
1976-77 Rowe, C Willett, B Marshall, M 
1977-78 Garrity, G Meek, A Rogers, R 
1978-79 Winter, R Croker, G Gelding, G 
1979-80 Peacock, B Bryant, S Murray, P 
1980-81 Garrity, G Michelle, S Rogers, R 
1981-82 Moore, D Pyke, J Matthews, D 
1982-83 Garrity, G Garrity, M O’Sullivan, G 
1983-84 Wall, G Clark, J Cook, P 
1984-85 Pyke, D Garrity, M Brady, M 
1985-86 Croker, G Le Riche, M Brady, M 
1986-87 Metcalfe, D Pyne, R Davidson, N 
1987-88 Norris, K Broadbent, S Norris, K 
1988-89 Croker, G Healy, B Besomo, G 
1989-90 Broadbent, S Thomas, M Hall, B 
1990-91 Clark, J White, S Wheeler, E 
1991-92 Garrity, I Armstrong, T Clark, J 
1992-93 MacDonald, D Hara, B Burge, D 
1993-94 Day, M Boyle, J MacDonald, D 
1994-95 Robinson, M Bushell, R Fuller, J 
1995-96 Garrity, I Cook, G Shepherd, J 
1996-97 Clark, J Broers, M Heddle, A 
1997-98 Hara, B Richards, D McKinnon, A 
1998-99 White, S Keens, B Foenander, J 
1999-00 Sloane, G Widdup, P Mehta, A 
2000-01 Jones, A Jones, A Cosgrave, M 
2001-02 Hatton, M McDermott, A Heddle, A 
2002-03 Hatton, M Death, N Cecere, P 
2003-04 Keens, B Boyle, J Gould, D 
2004-05 Richards, D & Grocott, B Mehta, S Miller, A 
2005-06 Rama, S Hopkinson, T King, D 
2006-07 Hatton, M Ronald, J McGann, M 
2007-08 Carters, R McKell, P McGann, A 
2008-09 Oakley, B Spare, D Ronald, J 
2009-10 Oakley, B Brown, K Taylor, B 
2010-11 Oakley, B  Taylor, A 
2011-12 Richards, D Riley, D Richards, D 
2012-13 Bartlett, E Condon, M Wightman, S 
2013-14 Peachey, H West, B McKell, P 
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 Bob McMullan Trophy Most Wickets Bob O’Callaghan Trophy Most Runs 
1970-71 No Trophy No Trophy 
1971-72 No Trophy No Trophy 
1972-73 No Trophy No Trophy 
1973-74 No Trophy No Trophy 
1974-75 No Trophy No Trophy 
1975-76 No Trophy No Trophy 
1976-77 No Trophy No Trophy 
1977-78 No Trophy No Trophy 
1978-79 No Trophy No Trophy 
1979-80 No Trophy No Trophy 
1980-81 No Trophy No Trophy 
1981-82 No Trophy No Trophy 
1982-83 No Trophy No Trophy 
1983-84 No Trophy No Trophy 
1984-85 No Trophy No Trophy 
1985-86 No Trophy No Trophy 
1986-87 No Trophy No Trophy 
1987-88 No Trophy No Trophy 
1988-89 No Trophy No Trophy 
1989-90 No Trophy No Trophy 
1990-91 No Trophy No Trophy 
1991-92 No Trophy No Trophy 
1992-93 No Trophy No Trophy 
1993-94 No Trophy No Trophy 
1994-95 Thornton, D Bushell, R 
1995-96 Ward, N Garrity, I 
1996-97 Voros, J Clark, J 
1997-98 Jess, D Hara, B 
1998-99 Keens, B Hara, B 
1999-00 Jensen, J Garrity, I 
2000-01 Keens, B Jones, A 
2001-02 Keens, B Pang, S 
2002-03 Jones, A Richards, D 
2003-04 Keens, B Richards, D 
2004-05 Grocott, B Richards, D 
2005-06 Jess, D Rama, S 
2006-07 Harrison, J Richards, D 
2007-08 Jones, A Carters, R 
2008-09 Oakley, B & Lyon, N Carters, R 
2009-10 Oakley, B Cooke, J 
2010-11 McGann, M Hook, S 
2011-12 Luby, S Richards, D 
2012-13 Oakley, B Bartlett, E 
2013-14 Harrison, J Valeri, T 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Office Bearers - All Years 

 
Season Patron President Secretary Treasurer 
1969-70 - Rudge, P Wheeler, E Stark, M 
1970-71 - Stark, M Wheeler, E Reed, W 
1971-72 Stark, M Buckley, L & Blundell, G Canney, I G Quinane, M 
1972-73 - Blundell, G Gelding, G W Pattinson, W 
1973-74 Hon F Stewart MP Blundell, G Gelding, G W Pattinson, W 
1974-75 Hon F Stewart MP Smith, S E Casey, A J Dockrill, B G 
1975-76 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Casey, A J Dockrill, B G 
1976-77 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Casey, A J Dockrill, B G 
1977-78 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Munt, D P Garrity, G P 
1978-79 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Murray, P D Garrity, G P 
1979-80 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Murray, P D Garrity, G P 
1980-81 K Fry MP Gelding, G W & Boardman, W Murray, P D Garrity, G P 
1981-82 K Fry MP Boardman, W Matthews, D Garrity, G P 
1982-83 K Fry MP Boardman, W Matthews, D Garrity, G P 
1983-84 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Matthews, D Garrity, G P 
1984-85 Rudge, P F Gelding, G W O'Brien, P J Garrity, G P 

1985-86 Rudge, P F Gelding, G W 
Garrity, G P & Davidson, 
N A Scott, R C 

1986-87 Rudge, P F Boardman, W & Norris, K Hunt, D M Middleton, A & Besomo, G 
1987-88 Rudge, P F Norris, K Hunt, D M Besomo, G 
1988-89 Rudge, P F Rapley, A Hunt, D M Besomo, G 
1989-90 Garrity, G P & Rudge, P F Brady, M Clark, J Besomo, G 
1990-91 Garrity, G P Brady, M Matthews, D Bushell, G 
1991-92 B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M Pauley, D Burge, D 
1992-93 - Brady, M Pauley, D Burge, D 
1993-94 Hon B McMullan MP & Clyde, B Brady, M Shepherd, J Burge, D 
1994-95 Hon B McMullan MP Brady, M Brady, S Besomo, G 
1995-96 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M Brady, S Besomo, G 
1996-97 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M McDonald, T Besomo, G 
1997-98 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M McDonald, T Besomo, G 
1998-99 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M & McDermott, D Robertson, B Bellchambers, S 
1999-00 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M Beauchamp, G Cook, G 
2000-01 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Garrity, G P Evans, C Cosgrave, M 
2001-02 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Garrity, G P Pang, S & Cecere, R Goddard, P 
2002-03 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Garrity, G P Cecere, R Goddard, P 
2003-04 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Keens, B Goddard, P 

2004-05 
Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA & 
Professor Roger Dean Gould, D ASM Miller, R Colebatch, T 

2005-06 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Miller, R Colebatch, T 
2006-07 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Fyfe, A Colebatch, T 
2007-08 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Copeland, A Fyfe, A 
2008-09 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM Turner, D  Fyfe, A 
2009-10 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM Bowditch, T Fyfe, A 
2010-11 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM Bowditch, T Fyfe, A 
2011-12 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM & Clark, J Bowditch, T & Kidd, D McKell, W 
2012-13  Clark, J Kidd, D McKell, W 
2013-14  Clark, J Kidd, D McKell, W 

 
 


